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Dear Alumni, Colleagues, Students, and Friends of the Department of History:

The Department of History is happy to announce two new tenure-track faculty; Assistant Professors Marjorie Hilton and Zackery Heern are welcomed additions to our department. They bring expertise in Russian & Eastern Europe and the Islamic-Middle East, respectively. Dr. Hilton comes most recently from the University of Redlands in California and Dr. Heern held a teaching position at the University of Utah before moving to Murray. We are currently conducting a search for an Ancient World historian and hosted candidates on campus for interviews. The new Ancient World faculty member begins her/his teaching duties in August.
Fall of 2011 was busy for the department with numerous outreach events. We began the semester with the Dr. James W. Hammack Jr Scholarship Banquet featuring Dr. Karen Cox from UNC-Charlotte as the keynote speaker. We continued the weekly History Research Forums, including such topics as “The Eighth US Artillery (Colored) Claiming their Freedom,” “Critiquing Historian’s Views of Pre-Greek Science,” “Historians & the Allied Bombing Campaign Against Germany During WWII,” and “Ethiopia—Learning About the Lion of Judah.” We hosted the Ohio Valley History Conference (OVHC) with fifty-one paper presenters, keynote presentation by Dr. Kerby Miller from the University of Missouri-Columbia, and luncheon presentation by Professor Charles Crawford from the University of Memphis. Phi Alpha Theta participated in Homecoming & Tent City by selling baked goods and coffee to raise funds for student travel. Ted Belue presented “History through Film” for a TAHOE program. Dr. William Schell invited JFK Assassination documentary producer John Barbour to present “The Garrison Tapes” to campus in November. Belue’s Roots II Concert and guest lecture by Dr. Lee Dugatkin from the University of Louisville rounded out the fall semester.
The department faculty felt the temporary absence of Dr. Charlotte Beahan who taught in Regensburg during the fall semester. Bill Mulligan spent a week in Ireland giving three presentations and serving on a dissertation defense committee. Several faculty taught courses during MSU’s new winter term in December-January. Dr. Stephanie Carpenter and six students attended the Phi Alpha Theta 2012 Biennial Convention in early January. Dr. David Pizzo took students to London over Winter break and will be teaching a travel abroad class in Greece during Spring Break 2012. We can also look forward in 2012 to a presentation by Dr. Jacoby Williams from UK, visiting scholar Merry Wiesner-Hanks on 6 March, the Dr. T. Wayne Beasley Scholarship Banquet on 31 March with Dr. Daniel Unowsky from the University of Memphis, and the Dr. James W. Hammack Jr Scholarship Banquet on 15 September with keynote speaker Professor Berry Craig, alumni of the department and well-known regional historian.
As always, please send us your e-mail or stop by and visit us so that we can stay in touch. We continue to ask for your support—both monetarily and philosophically—and hope that you will not be reluctant to give us your opinions and comments on how we are doing our job.
Best,


Terry W. Strieter, Chair

FACULTY
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ZACKERY M. HEERN joined the department in August 2011 as the Islamic-Middle East historian. Heern became interested in the Middle East soon after he began college. Between semesters, he traveled to Central America, Europe, and the Middle East. Captivated with the Middle East, Heern studied the history of the region as well as learned its languages—Arabic and Persian. After his undergraduate work at UCLA, Heern pursued graduate studies at the University of Utah. There, while completing his PhD, he received fellowships for language study, research, and teaching. Zack also received a dissertation grant from the Institute of Ismaili Studies in London and participated in a research project sponsored by the British Academy. His MA thesis on the influences of a reinterpretation of legal theory on the modern Shi‘i Muslim clerical establishment was published as Shi‘i Law and Leadership: The Influence of Mortaza Ansari. 
Dr. Heern is currently revising his PhD dissertation for publication. The book will be a history of the inception and development of one of the most powerful Islamic movements of the modern period, namely Usuli Shi‘ism. Shi‘i Islam, in its contemporary form, is the culmination of a process that began in the eighteenth century, when Vahid Bihbihani (1706-1792) and his disciples revived a rationalist school of Islamic thought. Largely as a result of the “Usuli revival,” the Shi‘i clerical establishment gained unprecedented political and economic power, especially in Iran, where high-ranking Usuli clerics (ayatollahs) have established a theocratic government since 1979. Thus, the revival of Shi‘ism was part of a larger Islamic reformation that resulted from the decentralization and collapse of the early modern Islamic empires.
Here at MSU, Dr. Heern is teaching courses in World Civilizations and the Middle East. Heern looks forward to promoting the study of history and the Middle East in the years to come and meeting new people associated with the Murray State community.

[image: C:\Users\scarpenter\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary Internet Files\Content.Outlook\BVM53NEC\IMG_0223.JPG]MARJORIE HILTON joined the department as the Russian & Eastern Europe historian. Dr. Hilton specializes in Russian and Soviet history, consumer culture, and gender studies. She earned a PhD in History at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, an MA in History from the University of South Alabama, and a BS in Merchandising from Louisiana State University. Prior to arriving at Murray State in August, Hilton was a member of the History faculty at the University of Redlands in southern California. Before that she held a Visiting Professor position in the Department of History at Georgia State University in Atlanta. 
Her book, Selling to the Masses: Retailing in Russia, 1880-1930, published in December 2011, examines consumerism as a vehicle for shaping class and gender identities, modernity, urbanism, and as a mechanism of power in the transition from tsarist autocracy to Soviet socialism. To conduct research for the book, Hilton spent nine months living and working in government archives and libraries in Moscow, St. Petersburg, and Odessa, Ukraine. During her first visit to Moscow in 1995, she visited Red Square and found an enormous retail arcade built in 1893. Wondering why a shopping complex sits in the middle of Red Square, she researched the topic that combined history with her previous career in retailing and marketing. 
Dr. Hilton teaches classes on Imperial Russia, the Soviet Union, Eastern Europe, Soviet film, and seminars on consumer culture and the Bolshevik Revolution, as well as World Civilizations.

BILL MULLIGAN was the external reader for a PhD dissertation on Irish migration at University College Cork in November. While in Ireland Dr. Mulligan delivered two lectures on his own research on Irish Diaspora and a public lecture on the experiences of nineteenth-century Irish immigrant copper miners in Upper Michigan at the Allihies Mining Museum—the community from which most of those he has been studying emigrated.  

DEPARTMENT OF HISTORY

DR. JAMES W. HAMMACK JR SCHOLARSHIP BANQUET was held September 17, 2011 at MSU’s Curris Center Ballroom. The annual banquet is held to honor the memory of Dr. James W. Hammack Jr, who served on the history department faculty for over thirty years and spent ten of those years as chair of the department. Proceeds from the banquet go toward endowment of the Dr. James W. Hammack Jr Memorial Scholarship, which supports history graduate education at MSU; recipient of the 2011-2012 scholarship was graduate assistant Richard Davis. Dr. Karen L. Cox, scholar of the American South, delivered the banquet’s keynote address, “Dixie’s Daughters: The United Daughters of the Confederacy and the Preservation of Confederate Culture.” Dr. Cox is an associate professor of history at the University of North Carolina at Charlotte. 
OHIO VALLEY HISTORY CONFERENCE was hosted by the department in early October. More than 125 faculty and graduate students attended the day and a half conference as well as many MSU undergraduates. Several MSU faculty and graduate students presented papers based on their research, while others chaired sessions and served as commentators. The conference had two plenary speakers: Kerby A. Miller, Curators’ Professor of History at the University of Missouri-Columbia, spoke on his research on Irish emigration and Charles W. Crawford, Professor of History and Director of the Oral History Office at the University of Memphis, shared stories and experiences from his long and distinguished career. The conference committee was chaired by Bill Mulligan and included Kathy Callahan, Stephanie Carpenter, and David Pizzo. Kay Hays and Veronica French handled the paperwork and financial details.  
GRADUATE ASSISTANTS
DANIEL ALBERT is from Morehead, KY. He graduated from Western Kentucky University in May 2011 with a BA in History. Currently he is pursuing his MA in History, specializing in European medieval history.
RICHARD B. DAVIS lives in Lone Oak, KY. He graduated from Murray State University in 1992 with a BS in Environmental Engineering Technology. He is in his second year of graduate study in History specializing in US History. His thesis research involves the partisan, guerrilla, and home guard conflicts that raged in Northwest Alabama during the American Civil War. Richard is the Hammack Scholar for the 2011-1012 academic year. Upon completion of his MA, Davis plans to pursue a PhD in Military History or Public History.
JONATHON HEADFORD is from LaGrange, KY. He graduated from Murray State University in May 2011, with a BA in history. Jonathon is currently working on his MA in history and is specializing in twentieth-century American history. His thesis research concentrates on sports in World War II.
ERIN RAGSDALE is from Karnak, IL. She graduated from MSU with a BA in History in May 2010. She is specializing in US history and researching the history of NASCAR. After completing her MA in History, Erin plans to pursue a Master’s degree in Library Science.
STUDENT ACTIVITES

ΦΑΘ PHI ALPHA THETA, the history honor society, traveled to the Phi Alpha Theta 2012 Biennial Convention in early January. Dr. Stephanie Carpenter accompanied six MSU students to the convention; four students offered their research in formal presentations, and Dr. Carpenter chaired student panels, participated in a faculty panel, and received a national award for Outstanding Service to Phi Alpha Theta. Phi Alpha Theta members who presented their research:
Jamie Booth, “A Change in Opinion: Societal Views of Prostitution in London, 1758-1788”
Chris Bright, “FDR versus the Court”
Jonathon Headford, “Golf: Trying Times during War”
Erin Ragsdale, “US Rep Frank Albert Stubblefield’s Impact on Flood Control Measures in and around Western Kentucky”

GRADUATES
BA conferred degrees	May 2011
Mark Ashley	Paducah, KY
Taylor Ballard	Milburn, KY
Tyler Brockman	Murray, KY
William Cartwright	Madisonville, KY
Wesley Cunningham	Louisville, KY
Benjamin Duncan	Louisville, KY
Kimberly Forbes	Louisville, KY
Mikel Gray	Murray, KY
Matthew Hall	Mt. Sterling, KY
Jonathon Headford	LaGrange, KY
Erika Knight	Evansville, IN
Jenna Oller	Boonville, IN
Randal Ray	Melber, KY
Samuel Rushing	Clinton, KY
Cale Sullivan	Barlow, KY
Adam Underhill	Hardin, KY
Keith Waters	Big Sandy, TN
Jessica Wheeler	Cadiz, KY

BA conferred degrees	August 2011
Darryl Clark	Benton, KY
Sarah Packett	Paducah, KY

MA conferred degrees	May 2011
Stacie Collins	Hazel, KY
Adam Meredith	Princeton, KY
Kayla Reno	Wickliffe, KY

MA conferred degrees	August 2011
Chase Peck	Kennett, MO




DR. T. WAYNE BEASLEY SCHOLARSHIP BANQUET
MARCH 31, 2012
MSU CURRIS CENTER
7 PM

KEYNOTE SPEAKER:
DR. DANIEL UNOWSKY
PROFESSOR OF HISTORY
UNIVERSITY OF MEMPHIS

Join the Department of History for the 2nd Annual Dr. T. Wayne Beasley Memorial Scholarship banquet as we raise funds to support undergraduate history students. T. Wayne Beasley arrived at MSU after completing his PhD at the University of Georgia in 1965. Beasley enjoyed a long career at MSU and his passion for history and students did not diminish over his 43-year career. Help us honor a colleague and friend for his significant contributions to Murray State University and his profession.


WANT to receive the newsletter electronically?
WANT to know about free lectures sponsored by the Department of History?
WANT to know what your favorite faculty are up to?
WANT to know about Phi Alpha Theta and its events like Homecoming, picnics, and conferences?
WANT to join our Facebook.com group?
Send your email address to msu.deptofhistory@murraystate.edu.
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